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Legislative council select committee on Animal Cruelty laws in NSW 

Legislative Assembly of NSW 

Submission to the select committee on animal cruelty laws 

I write in reference to the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals Act (1979) and it's 

implementation in New South Wales, under the broader perspective of animal welfare on a 

state basis. 

1) Enforcement of the Act

Currently, the majority of law enforcement falls to a charity, the Royal Society for the 

Prevention of cruelty to Animals (RSPCA). In addition, the Animal Welfare League (AWL) is 

able to seize animals, as is the NSW police force. The presence of the AWL is obviously 

limited to metropolitan areas. 

There are fundamental problems with enforcing POCTAA on several levels, particularly in 

regional areas. The RSPCA inspectors may be based in regional centres, with a huge land 

area to cover. Inspectors are not necessarily trained in the finer points of biosecurity or 

zoonotic disease, and in many instances require a veterinarian to be in attendance with 

them. This will require a local veterinarian to leave their clinic and spend time for the 

RSPCA. 

I suggest that a more cost-effective and efficient approach would be to have veterinarians 

from the Department of Primary Industries (DPl)to act as the initial inspectors, and the 

respective organisation more broadly to act as an enforcer of POCTAA. The DPI holds several 

portfolios on animal welfare and is more reasonably distributed to meet the needs of 

regional areas. This work could also be contracted to the Local land Service (LLS) but DPI is a 

more appropriate umbrella department than the RSPCA in regional and rural areas. 

2) Companion animal management under the POCTAA and Companion Animals Act

Both Acts appear to be lacking in enforcement with respect to companion animals in 

regional NSW. The wording of the Act specifies "aggravated cruelty" for intention to maim 

an animal, but little is done for animals kept chained or tethered, or in otherwise absolutely 

inappropriate conditions. While local councils field many complaints about barking dogs, 

council staff are not necessarily educated in the basics of animal handling or welfare. My 

submission is that all council staff working in animal management should hold the Cert IV in 

Companion Animal Services, and be able to visit owners whose animals are permanently 





Happy to discuss and provide scientific paper references if required, 

Yours sincerely 

Sarah Pollard Williams 

BSc, Vet MB, Cert V Ophthal, PG Cert International animal welfare, ethics and law 




